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by this section and shall show the 
names and addresses of all parties 
served. If the appellant is an Indian or 
an Indian tribe not represented by 
counsel, the appellant may request the 
official of the Bureau whose decision is 
appealed to assist in service of copies 
of the notice of appeal and any sup-
porting documents. 

(b) The notice of appeal will be con-
sidered to have been served upon the 
date of personal service or mailing. 

§ 4.334 Extensions of time. 

Requests for extensions of time to 
file documents may be granted upon a 
showing of good cause, except for the 
time fixed for filing a notice of appeal 
which, as specified in § 4.332 of this 
part, may not be extended. 

§ 4.335 Preparation and transmittal of 
record by official of the Bureau of 
Indian Affairs. 

(a) Within 20 days after receipt of a 
notice of appeal, or upon notice from 
the Board, the official of the Bureau of 
Indian Affairs whose decision is ap-
pealed shall assemble and transmit the 
record to the Board. The record on ap-
peal shall include, without limitation, 
copies of transcripts of testimony 
taken; all original documents, peti-
tions, or applications by which the pro-
ceeding was initiated; all supplemental 
documents which set forth claims of in-
terested parties; and all documents 
upon which all previous decisions were 
based. 

(b) The administrative record shall 
include a Table of Contents noting, at 
a minimum, inclusion of the following: 

(1) The decision appealed from; 
(2) The notice of appeal or copy 

thereof; and 
(3) Certification that the record con-

tains all information and documents 
utilized by the deciding official in ren-
dering the decision appealed. 

(c) If the deciding official receives 
notification that the Assistant Sec-
retary—Indian Affairs has decided to 
review the appeal before the adminis-
trative record is transmitted to the 
Board, the administrative record shall 
be forwarded to the Assistant Sec-
retary—Indian Affairs rather than to 
the Board. 

§ 4.336 Docketing. 
An appeal shall be assigned a docket 

number by the Board 20 days after re-
ceipt of the notice of appeal unless the 
Board has been properly notified that 
the Assistant Secretary—Indian Affairs 
has assumed jurisdiction over the ap-
peal. A notice of docketing shall be 
sent to all interested parties as shown 
by the record on appeal upon receipt of 
the administrative record. Any objec-
tion to the record as constituted shall 
be filed with the Board within 15 days 
of receipt of the notice of docketing. 
The docketing notice shall specify the 
time within which briefs shall be filed, 
cite the procedural regulations gov-
erning the appeal and include a copy of 
the Table of Contents furnished by the 
deciding official. 

§ 4.337 Action by the Board. 
(a) The Board may make a final deci-

sion, or where the record indicates a 
need for further inquiry to resolve a 
genuine issue of material fact, the 
Board may require a hearing. All hear-
ings shall be conducted by an adminis-
trative law judge of the Office of Hear-
ings and Appeals. The Board may, in 
its discretion, grant oral argument be-
fore the Board. 

(b) Where the Board finds that one or 
more issues involved in an appeal or a 
matter referred to it were decided by 
the Bureau of Indian Affairs based 
upon the exercise of discretionary au-
thority committed to the Bureau, and 
the Board has not otherwise been per-
mitted to adjudicate the issue(s) pursu-
ant to § 4.330(b) of this part, the Board 
shall dismiss the appeal as to the 
issue(s) or refer the issue(s) to the As-
sistant Secretary—Indian Affairs for 
further consideration. 

§ 4.338 Submission by administrative 
law judge of proposed findings, con-
clusions and recommended deci-
sion. 

(a) When an evidentiary hearing pur-
suant to § 4.337(a) of this part is con-
cluded, the administrative law judge 
shall recommend findings of fact and 
conclusions of law, stating the reasons 
for such recommendations. A copy of 
the recommended decision shall be sent 
to each party to the proceeding, the 
Bureau official involved, and the 
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Board. Simultaneously, the entire 
record of the proceedings, including the 
transcript of the hearing before the ad-
ministrative law judge, shall be for-
warded to the Board. 

(b) The administrative law judge 
shall advise the parties at the conclu-
sion of the recommended decision of 
their right to file exceptions or other 
comments regarding the recommended 
decision with the Board in accordance 
with § 4.339 of this part. 

§ 4.339 Exceptions or comments re-
garding recommended decision by 
administrative law judge. 

Within 30 days after receipt of the 
recommended decision of the adminis-
trative law judge, any party may file 
exceptions to or other comments on 
the decision with the Board. 

§ 4.340 Disposition of the record. 
Subsequent to a decision by the 

Board, the record filed with the Board 
and all documents added during the ap-
peal proceedings, including the Board’s 
decision, shall be forwarded to the offi-
cial of the Bureau of Indian Affairs 
whose decision was appealed for proper 
disposition in accordance with rules 
and regulations concerning treatment 
of Federal records. 

WHITE EARTH RESERVATION LAND SET-
TLEMENT ACT OF 1985; AUTHORITY OF 
ADMINISTRATIVE JUDGES; DETERMINA-
TIONS OF THE HEIRS OF PERSONS WHO 
DIED ENTITLED TO COMPENSATION 

SOURCE: 56 FR 61383, Dec. 3, 1991, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 4.350 Authority and scope. 
(a) The rules and procedures set forth 

in §§ 4.350 through 4.357 apply only to 
the determination through intestate 
succession of the heirs of persons who 
died entitled to receive compensation 
under the White Earth Reservation 
Land Settlement Act of 1985, Public 
Law 99–264 (100 Stat. 61), amended by 
Public Law 100–153 (101 Stat. 886) and 
Public Law 100–212 (101 Stat. 1433). 

(b) Whenever requested to do so by 
the Project Director, an administrative 
judge shall determine such heirs by ap-
plying inheritance laws in accordance 
with the White Earth Reservation Set-

tlement Act of 1985 as amended, not-
withstanding the decedent may have 
died testate. 

(c) As used herein, the following 
terms shall have the following mean-
ings: 

(1) The term Act means the White 
Earth Reservation Land Settlement 
Act of 1985 as amended. 

(2) The term Board means the Board 
of Indian Appeals in the Office of Hear-
ings and Appeals, Office of the Sec-
retary. 

(3) The term Project Director means 
the Superintendent of the Minnesota 
Agency, Bureau of Indian Affairs, or 
other Bureau of Indian Affairs official 
with delegated authority from the Min-
neapolis Area Director to serve as the 
federal officer in charge of the White 
Earth Reservation Land Settlement 
Project. 

(4) The term party (parties) in interest 
means the Project Director and any 
presumptive or actual heirs of the de-
cedent, or of any issue of any subse-
quently deceased presumptive or ac-
tual heir of the decedent. 

(5) The term compensation means a 
monetary sum, as determined by the 
Project Director, pursuant to section 
8(c) of the Act. 

(6) The term administrative judge 
means an administrative judge or an 
administrative law judge, attorney-ad-
visor, or other appropriate official of 
the Office of Hearings and Appeals to 
whom the Director of the Office of 
Hearings and Appeals has redelegated 
his authority, as designee of the Sec-
retary, for making heirship determina-
tions as provided for in these regula-
tions. 

(7) The term appellant means a party 
aggrieved by a final order or final order 
upon reconsideration issued by an ad-
ministrative judge who files an appeal 
with the Board. 

[56 FR 61383, Dec. 3, 1991; 56 FR 65782, Dec. 18, 
1991, as amended at 64 FR 13363, Mar. 18, 1999] 

§ 4.351 Commencement of the deter-
mination process. 

(a) Unless an heirship determination 
which is recognized by the Act already 
exists, the Project Director shall com-
mence the determination of the heirs 
of those persons who died entitled to 
receive compensation by filing with 
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